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President’s Report  

 
This will be my last President’s report as I have decided not to continue as President after the 2022 
Annual General Meeting. 
 
When I became President in 2013, nine years ago, TEM was at a low point, it was losing members, the 
number of senior teams had fallen to ten, five men and five women, various groups within the club would 
not mix with other groups.  I knew other players who had announced their intention to go elsewhere.  The 
Men were number one and the Women number two.  The shrinking membership, and the mismatch in 
status between men and women had evolved over many years, they were structural problems, and not 
merely problems that had occurred over the immediately preceding two or three years.  Some committee 
people where there for the purpose of self-interest, rather than the benefit of TEM as a whole.  This led to 
alienation of players. 
 
Shortly after I became President a group of senior men (about 12) were in dispute with TEM and left 
TEM.  Most went to another club.  The dispute was over who appointed the coach of the men’s premier 
league team, TEM or a cabal of players.  As a result of the departure of these players, TEM self-relegated 
its most senior men’s team from Premier League to Vic League 1. 
 
From that low point, the members of TEM came together and the differences which had kept people apart 
were either overcome or overlooked.  The imbalance in status between men and women was addressed.  
A sound system of financial management was implemented.  TEM changed itself and internally at least, 
became far more attractive.  I was aided in my efforts by a small group on the committee. 
The committee, following my suggestion, resisted the call to pay a handful of top players to attract them to 
TEM believing this would be divisive and threaten TEM’s financial stability.  Instead, TEM has paid 
coaches and attempted to attract high quality coaches believing this to be a much better long-term 
strategy for TEM. 
 
Externally, at the time I became President, TEM had gained the reputation for being obstreperous and 
irritating, creating conflict at other clubs or Hockey Victoria where none existed, or where some might say 
a more nuanced approach was appropriate.  On my becoming President, that changed.  Externally not 
only has TEM become not only a more respected club, but on some issues a confidant of Hockey 
Victoria. 
 
TEM became to be recognised by Hockey Victoria as a very well administered club.  Indeed, if there were 
a competition for best administered club, TEM would have been in the final for most of the past nine 
years. 
 
It was not just in administration that TEM excelled.  As President, it has been my duty to attend regular 
Hockey Victoria meetings, ‘up dates’.  Sometimes, these ‘up dates’ involved an exchange of ideas and 
views among clubs.  I very quickly learnt that on many fronts, TEM’s ideas and views were well in 
advance of what I was hearing at the ‘up dates’.  Indeed, I discovered that in many cases what had been 
a TEM idea was being shared with other clubs as ‘good practice’.  Hockey being a competitive 
environment, I quickly learnt that it was in TEM’s best interest to say as little as possible to Hockey 
Victoria about TEM’s ideas, lest the idea be taken and applied elsewhere. 
 
As an example, consider the Stand Out Cup.  This was a competition instigated between TEM and Old 
Xavierians in about 2014 to show support for LGBIQ+ hockey players.  Hockey Victoria has overtaken the 
idea and its origins have been largely forgotten. 
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One of the consequences of TEM coming together and good administration was that the exodus of 
players ceased immediately and over time not only did TEM retain players but began to attract players.  
 
In some areas, TEM quickly became a ‘destination’ club. 
 
As a consequence of cessation of the player exodus, TEM teams became more competitive, and TEM 
began to field more teams. 
 
In 2015 TEM was the Men’s Vic League 1 premier.  Consequently in 2017 TEM men were promoted to 
Premier League.  TEM women remained in Premier League. 
 
In winter season 2019, TEM fielded 14 senior teams, seven men’s and seven women’s.  Apart from the 
number of teams, the quality of TEM teams steadily improved.  Top two finals placings and premierships 
in the Pennant grades over several years has meant that TEM generally climbed up through the grades 
so that for winter season 2022, TEM offered in both men and women teams in Premier League, Premier 
League Reserves, Pennant A and Pennant B.  Only four clubs offered this combination. 
 
In 2019, as a result of largely my efforts, but with some support by others in TEM, TEM was successful in 
gaining two government grants, one from the state for $200,000 which was assigned to HMHC and 
enabled LED lighting to be installed on both H1 and H2.  Make no mistake, this grant was obtained as a 
result of TEM effort.  Hawthorn Hockey Club, which also benefited from the grant as a co tenant of 
HMHC, was dismissive of the grant application process, and was unhelpful.  Similarly, a federal 
government grant was obtained in 2019 for $500,000.  This permitted the clubroom upgrade which is 
currently in progress.  Again, this grant was obtained as a result of TEM effort. 
 
In early autumn 2020, the COVID pandemic reached Australia.  All hockey for that season was 
suspended as a consequence of infection control mechanisms.  Similarly, in 2021, about half the season 
was lost.  At the start of season 2022, the number of registrants in Hockey Victoria’s winter competition 
was down in excess of 20% compared with pre pandemic levels.  While TEM membership was down, 
TEM still managed to field 14 senior teams in 2022. 
 
This is a very creditable effort.  Indeed, only one other club managed to field 14 senior teams in 2022, 
and none fielded more teams.  Furthermore, more than half our senior teams played in finals in 2022 with 
Women’s Pennant D winning the premiership.  Similarly, of our 6 midweek/masters teams, 2 played in 
finals, with Men’s 45 B winning the premiership. 
 
The upshot of these results is that TEM has been graded in winter season 2023, men and women, in 
Premier League, Premier League Reserves, Pennant A, Pennant B and Pennant C.  Only one other club 
has an equivalent offering. 
 
Thus, over the past nine years, TEM has worked itself to being one of the preeminent clubs in Victorian 
Hockey.  One statistic says it all: measured by registered players, in the first year I was President, TEM 
was the ninth largest club affiliated with Hockey Victoria.  This season TEM was third. 
 
This has been due to the hard work and dedication of many volunteers who give freely of their time to fill 
the myriad of positions both minor and major which are essential for the good operation of TEM.  Very 
often you volunteers go unrecognised and unrewarded.  I thank each and every one of you for your 
unstinting support of TEM, in some cases extending over many years. 
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In my time as President, TEM has been blessed with consistently strong committees.  This year, the 
committee consisted of Greg Koster, Jo Hughes, Bruce Cook, David Bevan, Penny Senior, Leesa 
Needham, Sam Hill, Bridgette Allen, Alan Leary and Mary Lofthouse.  They have all given of their time to 
run TEM.  Much of what they do goes unrecognised, but it is essential for TEM’s success.  Indeed, it is 
the hard work not only of the current committee but its predecessors over the last nine years which have 
taken TEM from the dark days of summer 2013-14 to the present position of pre-eminence. 
 
I want to thank you, the ordinary members, for your support of me and TEM over the last nine years, not 
making my life too difficult.  TEM is for you.  Without you and your support it is nothing. 
 
 
Finally, I leave without having achieved all my ambitions for TEM.  While lighting and clubrooms have 
been addressed, there is a shortage of playing surfaces at HMHC.  My several efforts to resolve this issue 
have been unsuccessful. 
 
 
Michael Norbury 
President 
November 2022 
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Treasurer’s Report 

The Club continues to be in a satisfactory financial position with full details provided in the attached 
Financial Statements.  
 
The two key points from the 2021-2022 financials are that we: 
• generated a small surplus of $5,100.  It should be noted that this represents less than 2% of our 

turnover, meaning that we operate on very narrow margins, and 

• we have cash reserves to meet all of our current obligations. 

 
Many people contributed to this result but particular thanks need to go to: 
• Leesa Needham, Joe Hough and Karen Gibson for their management of the canteen during the 

season.  

• Caitlin Ganeson and Alex Kay for their creative work managing Presentation Night and ensuring that 

it ran at profit rather than being a subsidised event. 

• Ross Sudano and Tahbilk for their support with the wine drive.   

 
Looking forwards I think that a significant challenge for us will be to maintain and improve the services we 
offer without placing undue financial strain on members and their families.   
 
In this regard help is needed to see the Club  
• most importantly, obtain a major sponsor.  Achieving this will hopefully enable the Club to embark on 

new programs whilst reducing the need for fee increases  

• have social events and other fund raising activities that are attractive to both a broader range of 

members and their friends. 

These are both areas where we have had limited traction in recent years and any assistance that can be 
provided 

 
 
Bruce Cook 
Treasurer 

  



    
 

Toorak East Malvern Hockey Club (Inc) ABN 54 197 644 690, 2022 Annual Report Page 5 

 

Men’s Report 

Following on from last season’s achievements was always daunting task. To recap, the 2021 season saw 
the highest finish for our premier league squad and all our pennant teams promoted. Despite the lack of 
flags this year, I think the men’s section can look back on 2022 as a success.  
 
Growth and progression were the objectives for 2022 and we absolutely hit those aims. We entered 7 
teams again this year, cementing our club as one of (if not the) biggest Men’s section in the State.  
 
Furthermore, we more than filled our pitch allocations at training (even in those cold winter months) and 
continued to show up en masse on the sidelines. In an environment that has seen other clubs shrink, 
we’ve continued to steam ahead.   
 
To really emphasise this, I’m going highlight the results from two of our sides.  
 
Firstly, Pennant A – our club returned to this league after years in Pennant B. For those less grey than 
myself, you may not remember that our previous stint in Pennant A was a mixed bag – however, for the 
majority of time in the league, we were competitive and competed for finals spots. Competitive is the 
operative word, there is no promotion out of Pennant A and this means that league is crammed with 
highly capable teams and a very high ceiling for the quality of the hockey. Going in, I was optimistic that 
our new Coach, Andrew Ross, would guide his team to “safety”. That fact that they got to the Grand Final 
is an exceptional result – but it is even more impressive that this surpassed the finishes of our previous 
Pennant A teams.  
 
The second team in the spotlight is Pennant D. This squad went in a new direction this season, our 
intention was to merge experience with youth – bringing in junior players for their first taste of senior’s 
hockey. To get the momentum and cohesion in a brand-new team is difficult, so it’s a testament to the 
players (old and young) that they managed to get the final in their first year. It is also a great example of 
the sprinkling of younger players that we have been able to apply across the entire section – Indeed, 
three players aged under 21 made their debut for the premier league squad this year.  
 
Going into next season, we will unfortunately be without our head coach, Josh Pollard. Over last few 
seasons it would not be understatement to say that he has transformed the Men’s section -both on and 
off the pitch. He’s not going away completely (thankfully) – but we’d like to thank him enormously for all of 
his work.  
 
A massive thankyou to all the volunteers we’ve had over the season. We’ve been blessed with some 
fantastic coaches – notably EJ, Andrew Ross and Greg Paul – who all took the reins for their teams for 
the first time this year. We’ve also had great support from our team managers, tech bench officials, 
umpires and ball boys!  
 
 
David Bevan 
Men’s VP 
November 2022 
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Women’s Report  

After a couple of years of disruption, it was great to be able to put plans together with hope we’d see them 
though for the 2022 season. 
 
When planning for the year started I had conversations around what we as a Women’s division wanted to 
achieve this year and it was agreed to keep it simple, get through preseason, get as many of you back 
playing hockey as possible, keep our 7th team and hold our grades.  
 
Pre-season kicked off in January running through until end of March, with practice matches every 
weekend for all teams, the turn out was exceptional 
 
We had over 110 women hit the pitch this year with and welcomed new players form near and far as well 
as an incredible group of juniors playing seniors hockey for the first time.  From round 1 we had 7 teams 
fielded each week and by round 18 we had secured our grades. 
 
Our final ladder positions as the end of the home and away season were 
PL- 10th  
PLR- 8th  
Pen A- 7th 
Pen B- 3rd 
Pen D- 1st 
Pen E- 6th 
Metro- 4th 
 
We had four women’s teams play finals, PLR, Pen B, Pen D and Metro. Congratulations to all the players, 
a huge effort after a tough year. Special mentioned to the Pen D players who beat St Bedes 1-0 in a nail 
biting Grand Final 
 
Further congratulations goes out to all of our Best and Fairest winners for the 2022 season 
 

• Metro- Cate Leonard  

• Pen E- Tahlia Hill 
• Pen D- Matilda D’Onofrio 
• Pen B- Anna Clothier 

• Pen A- Chloe Whiter 
• PLR-Chelsea Hodgson 
• PL- Bridgette Allen 

 
I’d like to formally thanks our coaching group, Ross Sudano, Mili Arrotea, Kobe Dudley, Cam Mckenzie, 
Sandy Marshall, Megan Boyd, Leanne Downer, Sam Hill, Tony Dudley, Bec O’Reilly and Cam MacPhie.  
Thankyou, your support and dedication through the year was amazing and I honestly cannot thank you all 
enough for getting involved. 
 
To all our team managers and to all of you who umpired for the first or the 50th time, our game doesn’t 
exist without you! 
 
A big thankyou to our Women’s Secretary Bridgette Allen your hard work and dedication has been 
exceptional this year. 
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Jennifer Eager, our Chairwomen of Selectors. Selections is not easy and with all the variables we had at 
play this year, week in week out we not only had teams, but we had full teams.  From myself, the players 
and coaches, thank you, we would not have got through the season without your hard work . 
 
To the playing group, all 110 of you. 
 
Thankyou to each and every one of you, for showing up, suiting up, kitting up and doubling up! 
The 2022 season, was a season like no other. Your patience and support as we navigated whatever was 
thrown our way was and is always appreciated 
 
 
We will be farewelling Ross Sudano this year.  Ross took on the PL coaching role at the end of 2019, and 
its been amazing to see the squad transform.  The change in fitness, playing style, attitude and culture 
has been amazing and your hard work and efforts in building this have been exceptional, really setting the 
squad up for a future filled with success.  Not only from myself but all the players, a heartfelt thankyou! 
Wishing you all the best. 
 
 
It has been an absolute pleasure being involved across the Women’s section for 2022, watching 
everyone get back on the pitch and supporting from the sidelines, bringing to life what it means to be a 
TEM Lion 
 
Our Club Culture is so incredibly important and this year truly showed it can withstand the toughest of 
times. 
 
I look forward to watching it grow  
 
 
Penny Senior 
Women’s VP 
November 2021 
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Juniors’ Report  

 
It was fantastic to finally have a full season of hockey after two years of disruption. We had some great 
results on the field with two of our teams making finals and even though some teams finished further 
down the ladder, everyone still had a very enjoyable season. 
 
This year we fielded 11 junior teams. We didn’t have the numbers for an U18 team and unfortunately we 
fell just short of having enough numbers to field an U14 Boys side. So, the boys from that team either 
played at other clubs for the year or played up in our U16 boys team. 
 
We did however have great numbers in our U12s and ended up entering a half pitch U12 District mixed 
team to accommodate all the players. This team had U12 players plus some of the stronger U10 kids. 
 
All teams had a great season with most teams finishing the year in the top half of the ladder. The U16 
Boys had a great season and finished second on the ladder but unfortunately lost their semi final.  The 
U14 girls also had a great year under Sandy Marshall and Annabel Kennedy and were runners up in the 
grand final. Well done, to both those teams! 
 
We fielded three U10 teams which had a lot of new players from our Hin2H sessions. Thank you to Eliza 
and Camryn who coached those teams and to Mark Lew, a new dad to the club who took on coaching his 
daughter’s U10 team.  
 
Thank you to all our coaches from this year and also to those who helped out at trainings throughout the 
season-you were all awesome! 
 

2022 JUNIOR TEAMS COACHES 

U16 Girls Shield A Claire Douglas 

U16 Boys Pennant Oliver Marshall & Bailey MacPHie 

U14 Girls Shield A Sandy Marshall & Annabel Kennedy 

U14 Girls Shield B Simon Bowles 

U12 Girls Shield Jenny Eager & Pip Dudley 

U12 Boys Shield B Matt Sweetnam & Max Clarke 

U12 District Paula Diaz Oliva & Vaughan Thompson  

U10 Eliza Shrimpton, Mark Lew & Camryn Bailey 

U8 Sandy Marshall 
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HOOKIN2HOCKEY 
 
We once again ran our school roadshows in local schools during February this year. These then led into 
our Hookin2Hockey sessions where we had about 34 children sign up, 14 of whom continued playing 
throughout the season with the club. 
 
The school roadshows and Hin2H program is vital for our recruitment of players. We have worked hard 
the last few years to build on this program and it is starting to show dividends with strong U10 and U12 
numbers this year. We will continue to use this avenue as our major recruiting drive in future years. 
 
 
SUMMER & INDOOR HOCKEY 
Every year during term 4, we have a Summer 6s competition on Friday nights at HMHC alongside our 
Central Flames clubs (Hawthorn, MCC, MHSOB & PHStK) and this year we have a great number of 
teams participating.  We have three U10s, four U12s, two U14s and two U16 teams.  It is fantastic to see 
the kids so keen to keep playing hockey throughout summer and we look forward to seeing the 
enthusiasm continue into 2023. 
 
We also have five junior indoor teams playing at the moment which is fantastic.  A huge thanks to Pip 
Dudley who has once again been our Indoor Coordinator this year and does a huge amount of work to 
get these teams up and running. 
 
 
REPRESENTATIVE PLAYERS 

We had over 40 TEM players, umpires, coaches and managers participate in the Junior State 
Championships in July representing our Central Flames zone. We also had a number of Victorian 
representatives throughout the year from U13s through to U18s. Congratulations to you all! 

• U18 Women's Victorian Team: Asha Newstead, Alice Brown, Ellie Jarratt 

• U18 Women's Vic. Development Team: Ella Paice, Jade Frame 

• U18 Men's Vic. Development Team: Jonny Spincer 

• U15 Girls Victorian Team: Matilda Noble 

• U15 Boys Vic. Development Team: Emerson Marshall 

• U13 Girls Victorian Team: Matilda D’Onofrio, Anika Selvaratnam, Madi Grey 

• U13 Boys Victorian Team: Brodie Eager, Nick Frank 

• U3 Girls Vic. Development Team: Phoebe Butterfield, Pippa Leishman 
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LAST YEAR OF JUNIORS 
Congratulations to the U16 payers listed below who leave our junior ranks and hopefully go on to (or 
continue to) play in our senior teams. Thank you all for your dedicated service to the juniors over the 
years. 
 

Eliza Gray 

Honor Edmonds 

Niveda Thomas 

Eleanor Murphy 

Agnes Jennings 

Rosie Prater 

Zoe Kleinig 

Hugo Baron 

Hayden MacPhie 

Keegan Pengilly 

Alex Bushby 

 
 
 
THANK YOU 
I’d like to finish up by thanking all those who helped run the junior section this year; coaches, managers, 
parents and players. A big thank you also to all those players who were ball kids throughout the year, you 
did an amazing job! 
 
A particularly HUGE thank you to Sandy Marshall who helped me coordinate the juniors this year. Sandy 
is the most passionate and supportive person in the Club and we are so lucky to have her as part of the 
TEM family. Thank you, Sandy! 
 
I will be endeavoring to find more helpers to run the junior section next year which is quite a big job for 
one or two people. If we can break it down to manageable workloads for a group of volunteers, I think that 
will help juniors, and the Club, go from strength to strength 
 
Leesa Needham 
Juniors VP 
November 2022  
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Men’s Masters Report 

HMHC Summer Masters Competition 

Summer 2021/22 ran as two competitions: The first being 6 rounds before Christmas sponsored by 
Hockey Victoria and the second being 6 rounds run by TEM and Hawthorn from late February. In both 
competitions TEM entered 4 teams, HHC entered 3 teams and MHSOB entered one team. 

Both competitions were run as "non-profit - Getting Back to Hockey" events. 

 

Mens Masters/Midweek Winter Season 

The four teams entered for the 2022 Mens Midweek season were Mens OpenBSE, and Mens Masters: 
45+BSE, 45+D and 50+B. This was one team fewer than in 2021. The season progressed to completion 
with no lockdowns. 

Two teams reached a Grand Final (45+BSE and 45+D) with 45BSE winning the Premiership. 

Team results and awards were: 

Open BSE 

• Finished 8th (of 14) 

• Ben Hartley was the top goal scorer with 12 

• Best & Fairest:  Daniel Turski 

Mens  45+BSE 

• Finished top of ladder with 14 wins in 16 games 

• Beat Frankston in the Semi Final and Frankston again in the Grand Final 

• Matthew Mullins was top goal scorer with 16 

• Best & Fairest:  Andrew Needham 

Mens  45+D 

• Finished in second place on the ladder 

• Beat Waverley in the Semi Final but then lost to Waverley in the Grand Final 

• Craig Brendish was the top goal scorer with 10 

• Best & Fairest:  Paul Lockwood 

Mens  50+B 

• Finished last on the ladder with no wins and one draw 

• Lack of numbers on many nights was a problem 

• Appreciated the help on many nights of fill-in players from 45D 

• Most Valued Player:  Paul Cassidy 

 

Alan Leary 
Men’s Masters  
November 2022   
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Women’s Masters Report 

For the past five years we have had a single Women’s Masters team at TEM made up of enthusiastic 
players spanning a wide range of ages. We have a huge depth of talent and experience and it was very 
exciting for our very own Dee Davies to make the long awaited milestone of 400 senior games for TEM.  
 
Wednesday night Women’s masters continues to be a challenging competition as HV’s restructured 
competitions mean we slot-in to the 35+ age group. We eagerly welcomed new teammates from our 
senior ladies who are now eligible to play masters and these ‘baby-vets’ plus our experience, teamwork 
and good humour continued to hold us in good stead to finish up middle of the table for the winter comp. 
 
The summer season is progressing and provides further challenges as A and B grade are combined. It 
has been fantastic to have some of the seniors’ ladies join us for summer and we’re all enjoying the 
chance to continue to play hockey in term 4. 
 
We always welcome new members so feel free to come down and have a run with us. 
 

 
 
Pene Amor 
Women’s Masters 
November 2022 
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Umpires And Officials 
  
This year a group of people worked on umpire coordination together in a really collaborative, helpful and 
supportive way. 
 
The umpire co-ordinators are: 

• Isabel Wright – Seniors 
• Pip Dudley – Masters and U12s 
• Philip Kennedy – Juniors (U14s and U16s) and Umpire Accreditation 
• Isabel Wright has done a great job filling the umpire roster for Seniors each week with most if not 

all games covered each week.  
 
Phil was successful in ensuring that our young developing umpires got plenty of practice on Friday nights 
both at home and away games.  Pip looked after the home umpiring requirements for Masters on Monday 
and Wednesday nights, and also made sure the U12s were covered, mostly by junior umpires but there 
were many times we asked a couple of our competent parent umpires to cover tricky away fixtures. 
 
Umpire Accreditation 
We had many umpires complete their Level 1 accreditation. Recognition should go to Phil for coordinating 
and Isabel (who is Umpire Coach accredited) to make the time to assess and complete the paperwork. 
Our new Level 1 umpires are: Hayden MacPhie, Georgina Kennedy, Jonty Dear, Rory Bowden (renewal) 
and Ella Paice. 
 
Umpires transitioning to senior matches 
Several young umpires showed enormous courage and backed themselves to make the step to umpiring 
senior matches and we’re excited to see how far they will progress in the future: 
Georgina Kennedy, Hayden MacPhie, Violetta Capanni, Daniel Suzor and Ellie Jarratt. 
 
Premier League Umpires 
It is invaluable to have umpires with Premier League experience around to help mentor our juniors:  
Isabel Wright, Annabel Kennedy and Sabriah Peterson. 
 
Junior State Championships 
Hayden MacPhie, Georgina Kennedy, Daniel Suzor and Violetta Capanni umpired at the JSC. Hayden 
commented that it was great to get feedback and then to be able to immediately apply it the same day 
rather than having to wait a week to umpire again. The JSC, Senior Country Carnival, Junior Country 
Carnival and Indoor Championships are great opportunities for our umpires and for our coaches to learn 
the skills of umpiring and coaching and to themselves be coached in how to umpire or coach. 
 
Finals Umpiring 
We actively encouraged our umpires with a Level 1 accreditation (or higher) to umpire the final series. We 
had 7 TEM umpires umpire one or more finals games (Seniors or Masters) in week 1 and 9 TEM umpires 
umpire one or more finals games (Juniors or Seniors) in week 2.  
Georgina and Hayden umpired the U14B Grand Final, Annabel and Isabel were selected to umpire the 
WPLR Preliminary Final and Annabel umpired the WPLR Grand Final.  
Umpiring finals is a valuable experience and an enjoyable way to bring the season to a conclusion. 
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National Championships Representation 
Annabel Kennedy was one of two Victorian Umpires to be appointed by Hockey Australia to umpire the 
U13 Nationals in September in Hobart.  Sabriah Peterson and Isabel Wright umpired at the Nationals 
Senior Country Challenge in WA.  It’s tremendous to see our umpires on the National stage and they 
have benefitted enormously from the experience and coaching they receive from umpiring these National 
events. 
 
Next season 
There has been a high level of engagement from our umpires from willingness to umpire games to fill the 
roster each round, coaching of umpires, to achieving or progressing accreditation and to umpire at 
tournaments. 
 
Next season, there are many opportunities to improve our umpiring program including by involving more 
people who are interested in actively developing umpires. We’re excited to keep working with our umpires 
and encouraging them so that they can set goals and work towards them. 
  
 
Phil Kennedy / Pip Dudley 
Umpire Coordinators 
November 2022 
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Hawthorn Malvern Hockey Centre (HMHC) Annual Report to TEM Hockey Club  
 
HMHC is a joint operation with the 2 major tenants at the Hockey Centre in Auburn Rd Hawthorn, being 
the Toorak East Malvern Hockey Club (TEM) and the Hawthorn Hockey Club (HHC). A third sub tenant 
Carey Baptist Grammar School (Carey) also are a major user of the facilities.  
 
TEMC and HHC each appoint 3 Directors to HMHC, which is tasked with operating the 2 grounds, H-1 
and H-2, and the pavilion including the kiosk. 
 
HMHC is represented on behalf of TEM by Sam Hill, Miranda Ellis and Tony Dudley with HHC 
representatives Ross Blair-Holt (Chairman rotating), Russell Kilroe-Smith and Geoff Daley. 
It was also a unanimous decision for Ross to remain as Chairman post the normal 2 years until the 
building project was completed. Handover to a TEM rep will be in March 2023. 
 
Also, we note a big thanks to Rob McPhie for years of service to HMHC. 
 
 
2022 Overview 
2022 saw a normal season for the first time in several years, following many months of lockdowns over 
the previous 2 years.   
The site saw major works with both the pavilion starting as well as the Bills Street redevelopment.  The 
university carpark was made available for hockey users for the Bills Street development period, although 
access through the site will become challenging in the months to come.   
 
The skills of the current committee have been extremely useful in the Pavilion redevelopment project. 
Miranda, Sam and Russell have carried much of the project with their experiences in construction, 
development and fit out. Geoff has managed to get Homes Victoria to provide a new 52 space carpark 
between H-2 and Velodrome (due for completion by May 2023), as well as substantially increasing the 
height of much of the H-2 fence.  
 
This new carpark negotiation ensures that the hockey club will not lose out on carparks at the northern 
end of the site.  This negotiation also included the raising of the northern fence to H2 – providing a better 
buffer to the new carpark; now to be situated between H2 and the velodrome.  Additional parking will be 
available once this carpark is complete.  Carpark works, however, will severely impact the movement of 
hockey patrons between the University carpark and the club, with access to be via the outside of the 
velodrome from late January through to the completion of the carpark – with a proposed mid-May finish. 
 
Tony has also set up the new online ground booking app which has made bookings much easier. Ross 
has concentrated on the project and funding. 
 
 
Financials 
2022 saw the return to a positive profit/loss for HMHC with club and school use back to normal.  Hockey 
use by schools and Hockey Victoria returned although the use of the fields for the State Championships 
did not. 
 
HMHC can now focus on the upcoming larger costs associated with turf replacement in the coming years.  
The timeframe for these works being H-1 – 2029, and H-2, previously due in 2024, will be pushed back a 
few years as it was hardly used during covid.  It is also under used compared with H-1 and is still in good 
shape.  This timeframe enables us to recover from several low income and loss years during the 
pandemic. 
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Additional strain to the HMHC accounts is the replacement of the electricity supply to 2 light towers and 
associated works and adjustments to these lights on H-1. We have an indicative pricing of $40,000 to 
replace cables. 
  
The unknown of the final pavilion costs (known in March 2023), makes it difficult to predict whether 
additional funds will be needed to achieve future turf replacement. 
  
Club redevelopment costs are unchanged at this stage, with a likely $300k bank loan that has been 
supported by a Boroondara Council guarantee, required for the building works. Work is in progress with 
obtaining a Bank to actually lend the money.  Cost overruns on the pavilion works to date have been 
covered by HMHC so far, but additional costs will be tight. 
 
Clubrooms Redevelopment 
HMHC focussed on getting the pavilion renovations underway for the bulk of first half of the year, with 
several stumbling blocks to tackle.  Time consuming elements to getting the pavilion underway included : 

• Securing a building permit - Several new items emerged during the permit phase including  
o consulting an arborist to assess trees, 
o consulting with (and getting timely responses) Council and  
o achieving sign off from Melbourne Water Board to proceed with the development 
o adjustment to architectural plans to achieve ESD ratings (and better patron comfort), by 

including double glazing etc. 
• Negotiating with builders to achieve an attainable budget 
• Sourcing steel and the like utilising contacts to constrain costs 
• Managing the ever-increasing costs associated with all building works in the current post war, 

escalation creeping market 
• Negotiating a start time with the builders to achieve minimal impact on hockey patrons – 

particularly during finals 
 

The Club redevelopment Contract was won by NextGen builders at around $1.8 million. 
The overall project cost will be $2 mill, given HMHC have some direct suppliers (steel for example).  So 
far there have been some cost increases but they have not been significant at this stage. 

 
The project is being managed by Ken Palmer, an Independent Project Manager, which is working well. 
The new works started onsite late in August, missing the bulk of the winter hockey season.  Support for 
the hockey included the provision for amenity access via containers plus a negotiated timeframe of use 
for the velodrome amenities.  The kiosk was relocated into a container, and several marquees were 
provided to enable hockey events to continue as normal. Current site pics are included below :  
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HMHC  
November 2022 
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Social  

The major social events this year have been: 

• iPod Shuffle Night  
• Friday Night Lights 

• Trivia Night 
• Presentation Night 

Unfortunately, the work associated with organising social functions has fallen to too few people this year 
and a key focus next year will be seeking to recruit a full panel of Social Committee members made up of 
junior player parents, senior men’s and women’s, and masters members with a view to both spreading 
the workload and also offering a broader range of social functions.  

Marketing & Fund Raising 

 
We would like to thank Histolab, Team Apparel, Just Hockey, Tahbilk Wines, Dog Dazzlers and NextGen 
for their ongoing support.  In addition we thank Hamilton Reid for their support of Presentation Night – a 
new addition to the TEM family and we look forward to extending our relationship with you. 
 
As mentioned previously, it is most important that we obtain a major sponsor and any assistance that can 
be provided in this respect will be most appreciated. 

Constantian Club 

Under normal circumstances, it is not possible for individuals to obtain a tax deduction when donating 
money to sporting Clubs. The exception to this is when donations are made through the Australian Sports 
Foundation.  
 
The Constantian Club has been created to take advantage of the opportunities available to TEM to raise 
funds through the ASF. Though the ASF and the Constantian Club, tax deductible donations can be 
made to TEM for the purpose of “raising funds to provide assistance to players, umpires and coaches in 
the areas of travel, equipment and coaching clinics and for the collection, preservation and display of 
historical club memorabilia.”  
 
These donations can be made publicly or anonymously.  
 
We are extremely grateful to all those members donated to TEM via the Constantian Club during the 
year.  Your support has a very positive impact on the Club’s finances.  
 
Thanks to Fred Ball and Leesa Needham for their assistance with the stewardship of the Constantian 
Club.  
 
Bruce Cook  
Treasurer  
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TEM 2022 Membership Summary 

         
(effective 31 October 2022)   

         

 Female Male Total 
2021 

Totals % F % M  

% 
growth 

Junior         
Intraclub u6,u8,u10 25 17 42 34 59.5% 40.5%  24% 

u12,14,16,18 51 32 83 118 61.4% 38.6%  -30% 

Summer & Indoor (only) 13 26 39 49 33.3% 66.7%  -20% 

Junior Total 89 75 164 201 54.3% 45.7%  -18% 

         
Senior         

also Junior 6 3 9 15 66.7% 33.3%  -40% 

"std" 71 82 153 136 46.4% 53.6%  13% 

student 31 26 57 67 54.4% 45.6%  -15% 

Summer & Indoor (only) 18 28 46 4 39.1% 60.9%  1050% 

Senior Total 126 139 265 222 47.5% 52.5%  19% 

         
Masters         

also Seniors 6 14 20 18 30.0% 70.0%  11% 

1 comp 10 36 46 55 21.7% 78.3%  -16% 

2 comps  4 4 6  100.0%  -33% 

Summer & Indoor (only) 11 2 13 3 84.6% 15.4%  333% 

Masters Total 27 56 83 82 32.5% 67.5%  1% 

         

Total Competition 230 253 483 472 47.6% 52.4%  2.3% 

         
Introductory programs (incl H2H)         

Introductory programs only 4 15 19 2 21.1% 78.9%  850% 

progressed to other Junior programs 12 3 15 22 80.0% 20.0%  -32% 

Total Introductory programs (incl H2H) 16 18 34 24 47.1% 52.9%  42% 

         
% who have progressed during 2022 75.0% 16.7% 44.1% 91.7%     

         
Non Competition         

Non Playing Life Members 5 4 9 8 55.6% 44.4%   
Social/Non Playing 9 8 17 22 52.9% 47.1%  -23% 

Total Non Competition 14 12 26 30 53.8% 46.2%  -13% 

         

GRAND TOTAL 248 280 528 504 47.0% 53.0%  5% 
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Thank You for your efforts  

It takes the efforts of many people to put our teams onto the field and to organise our various events and 
programs. Without this support the Club would just not function. We’d like to thank the following people 
for their time and energy supporting the Club in various capacities during the year. If we’ve made a 
mistake or you have been overlooked from this list, please accept our sincere apologies. 

Committee Coaches - Winter 

Alan Leary Andrew Ross Leanne Downer 

Bridgette Allen Annabel Kennedy Mili Arrotea 

Bruce Cook Bailey MacPhie Mark Lew 

David Bevan Bec O’Reilly Matilda D’Onofrio 

Greg Koster Cam McKenzie Matt Sweetnam 

Jo Hughes Cam MacPhie Max Clarke 

Leesa Needham Camryn Bailey Megan Boyd 

Mary Lofthouse Claire Douglas Oliver Marshall 

Michael Norbury Eliza Shrimpton Paula Diaz Oliva 

Pene Amor Evan Jewell Pip Dudley  

Penny Senior Greg Paul Ross Sudano 

Sam Hill Hugh McLaughlin Sam Hill 

 Ian Kleinschmidt Sandra Marshall 

 Jenny Eager Simon Bowles 

 Josh Pollard Tony Dudley 

 Kobe Dudley Vaughan Thompson 

Hockey Australia – President   

Ross Sudano   

    

    

Thank you for Your Efforts (cont.) 
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Coaches – Academy / 
Development Programs / 
Schools 

 Summer / Indoor Managers 
2022 Term 4, 2022 Terms 1 & 3 

Annabel Kennedy  Annabel Kennedy 

Ash Bingle  Annemarie Black 

Cam McKenzie  Bruce Cook 

Duncan Geddes  Fiona Thomas 

Eliza Shrimpton  Joe Connell 

Hugh McLaughlin  Luke Westmore 

Jamie Zimmerman  Merrin Will 

Jo Bowden  Miranda Ellis 

Leesa Needham  Pip Dudley 

Lucio D’Onofrio  Sam Hill 

Matt Sweetnam  Sonya Rand 

Max Hendry   

Nick Spincer   

Olivia Colasurdo   

Oliver Marshall   

Sandra Marshall   
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Thank you for Your Efforts (cont.) 

 

International Host Families 

 

Selectors (Chairpersons) 

 

HMHC 

Spincer Family Jenny Eager Harry Buring 

 Greg Koster Miranda Ellis 

   Rob MacPhie 

   Sam Hill 

   Tony Dudley 

  

 

 

  

Winter Managers / Co-ordinators Social Events  

Alan Leary Kobe Dudley Alex Kay 

Alice Whitford Leesa Needham Caitlin Ganeson 

Alison Baker Linda McCaffrey Palma Casonato 

Anna & Peter Constantinou Mackenzie Barham Leesa Needham 

Beth Reading Megan Anquetil  

Cam MacPhie Merrin Will Canteen 

Chris Goldie Pene Amor Christine MacPhie 

Claire Douglas Sam Hill Joe Hough 

Emily Munnerley Sandra Marshall Karen Gibson 

Evan Jewell Teresa Leonard Leesa Needham 

Greg Paul Tim Jarratt Liz Murphy 

Jo Bowden Todd Robinson Nicole Pitcher 
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Thank you for Your Efforts (cont.) 

 

Technical Bench 

 

Club Merchandise 

 

Constantian Club 

Ben Spincer Anna Clothier Bruce Cook 

Bruce Cook Bruce Cook Leesa Needham 

Dem Peterson Leesa Needham  

Jo Hughes Pip Dudley MPIO 

Kim Davie  Chris MacPhie 

Luke Westmore Inclusion Officers Ed Elder 

Max Clarke Lucia D’Onofrio  

Mikaela Jarrett Palma Casonato Fitness 

Penny Senior   John Nicolosi 

Will Murdoch   Nathan Jones 
 

 South Pacific Health Centres 

   

Umpires – Juniors/Seniors  Website / Photos / Multi-media 

Annabel Kennedy Lucia D’Onofrio Ben Spincer 

Andrew Paice Matilda D’Onofrio Shimona Albuquerque 

Chris Cann Nigel Cann Stuart Westmore 

Dan Mioni Pip Dudley  

Daniel Suzor Phil Kennedy  

Eliza Grey Philippe Devreux Historical / Player Records 

Ella Paice Rory Bowden Bruce Cook 

Ellie Jarratt Sam Hill Michael Norbury 

Georgia Kennedy Stirling Walmsley Paul Lofthouse 

Grenville Dawson Tony Dudley  

Hayden MacPhie Trish Young  

Isabel Wright Violetta Capanni   

Jenny Eager   

Jonty Dear   

Kobe Dudley   
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Award Winners and other honours  

 
We would like to recognise and the acknowledge the achievements of the following people in 2022 
 
Club Perpetual Trophies and Awards 
 
Seniors 
 
Leesa Needham Bruce Hulston Perpetual Trophy - Best Clubperson Award 

Jenny Eager Mary Lofthouse Award for Services to Womens Hockey 

Cameron MacPhie Bruce Prossor Perpetual Trophy – Services to Men’s Hockey 

Isabel Wright Mary (Mouse) Dobson Perpetual Trophy – Services or Excellence in 

Umpiring 

Cameron McKenzie Keith Needham Perpetual Trophy for Services to, or Excellence in, 

Coaching 

Will Sudano Joe Hough Snr Perpetual Award, Most Improved Male Player 

Chloe Whiter Mike (Grumpy) Taylor Award, Most Improved Female. 

Bridgette Allen John "Butch" MacPhie Trophy for services to, or excellence in, 

goalkeeping 

 
Juniors 
 
Violetta Capanni Mike Taylor Memorial Award for the best Junior Clubperson 

Sandra Marshall Ron Penpraze Memorial Award for Most Conscientious and 

Commendable Contribution to Junior Girls Hockey  

Matthew Sweetnam Barry Penpraze Perpetual Trophy for services to Junior Boys Hockey 

Niveda Thomas Sonia Henderson Memorial Trophy for Dedicated Achievement by a 

Junior Girl 

Eleanor Sharpley Golden Gloves Award for a Junior Goalie 

Matilda D'Onofrio Sportsmanship Medal 

 
Hockey Victoria Awards 
 
Sabriah Peterson Mike Taylor Shield for the Most Improved Junior Umpire 
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Team Results 

Women's Premier League 10th 

Women's Premier League Reserve 6th 

Women's Pennant A 7th 

Women's Pennant B 3rd 

Women's Pennant D Sth East Premiers 

Women's Pennant E Sth East 6th 

Women's Metro 1 East 4th 

Men's Premier League 9th 

Men's Premier League Reserve 5th 

Men's Pennant A Runners Up 

Men's Pennant B 5th 

Men's Pennant D Sth East Runners Up 

Men's Pennant E Sth East 8th 

Men's Metro 2 Central 4th 

Men's Mid Week Open B Sth East 8th 

Men's Masters Over 45 B Sth East Premiers 

Men's Masters Over 45 D Runners Up 

Men's Masters Over 50 B 11th 

Women's Masters Over 35 B Central East 7th 

u12 Girls Shield A 7th 

u12 Boys Shield B 4th 

u12 Mixed District   

u14 Girls Shield A Runners Up 

u14 Girls Shield B 5th 

u16 Girls Shield A 8th 

u16 Boys Pennant 4th 
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Team Awards 
 
First Family Team Award 

Bridgette Allen Women's Premier League Best & Fairest 
Chelsea Hodgson Women's Premier League Reserve Best & Fairest 
Chloe Whiter Women's Pennant A Best & Fairest 
Anna Clothier Women's Pennant B Best & Fairest 
Matilda D'Onofrio Women's Pennant D Sth East Best & Fairest 
Tahlia Hill Women's Pennant E Sth East Best & Fairest 
Cate Leonard Women's Metro 1 East Best & Fairest 
Matt  Pitcher  

Men's Premier League  

Peter Hough Shield 
Best & Fairest 

Mitch Eager Men's Premier League Reserve Best & Fairest 
Tim Belza Men's Pennant A Best & Fairest 
Adam Bailey Men's Pennant B Best & Fairest 
Andrew Needham Men's Pennant D Sth East Best & Fairest 
Ben Hartley Men's Pennant E Sth East Best & Fairest 
Damian Haugh Men's Metro 2 Central Best & Fairest 
Daniel Turski Men's Mid Week Open B Sth East Best & Fairest 
Andrew Needham Men's Masters Over 45 B Sth East Best & Fairest 
Paul Lockwood Men's Masters Over 45 D Most Valuable Player 
Paul Cassidy Men's Masters Over 50 B Most Valuable Player 
Cheryl Malcolm Women's Masters Over 35 B Central East Best & Fairest 
Ella Dunkley u12 Girls Shield A Best & Fairest 
Elly Skyring u12 Girls Shield A Coaches' Award 
Alexis Devreux u12 Boys Shield B Best & Fairest 
Aidan MacRaild u12 Boys Shield B Coaches' Award 
Harvey Campbell u12 Boys Shield B Coaches' Award 
Angus Dunkley u12 Mixed District Best & Fairest 
Emilia D'Onofrio u12 Mixed District Coaches' Award 
Eleanor Sharpley u14 Girls Shield A Best & Fairest 
Emma Constantinou u14 Girls Shield A Best & Fairest 
Elly Skyring u14 Girls Shield A Coaches' Award 
Luca McComas u14 Girls Shield B Best & Fairest 
Lucy Sweet u14 Girls Shield B Coaches' Award 
Cate Leonard u16 Girls Shield A Best & Fairest 
Niveda Thomas u16 Girls Shield A Best & Fairest 
Mietta Thompson u16 Girls Shield A Coaches' Award 
Elliott Baker u16 Boys Pennant Best & Fairest 
Fred Goode u16 Boys Pennant Coaches' Award 
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Premiership Players – 2022 Winter Season 
 
Players in italics qualified for, but did not play in, the Grand Final. 
 

Women's Pennant D Sth East  Men's Over 45 B Sth East 
Megan Anquetil Manager Haugh Damian 

Mackenzie Barham Manager Paula Diaz Oliva 

Fiona Bloss 
 

Matt Hooper 

Emma Constantinou 
 

Greg Koster 

Kim Davie 
 

Cameron MacPhie 

Paula Diaz Oliva 
 

Stuart MacPhie 

Lucia D'Onofrio 
 

Andy Martin 

Matilda D'Onofrio 
 

Jamie McBride 

Leanne Downer Coach Guy McGregor 

Natalie Ferguson 
 

Matthew Mullins 

Charlotte Gray 
 

Andrew Needham 

Lue Hanson 
 

Nathaniel Nelson 

Tahlia Hill 
 

Justin Robinson 

Alex Kay 
 

Eager Stephen 

Gabrielle Lewis 
 

Ross Sudano 

Cheryl Malcolm 
 

Brendan Wilson 

Anika Selvaratnam 
  

 
Avanthi Selvaratnam 

  

 
Penny Senior 

  

 
Kris Tulloch 

  

 
Trish Young 
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Premiership Players – 2021 (Term 4) Indoor Season 
 
Rather than a Grand Final, the premierships were awarded to the team which finished on top of the 
ladder at the end of the season.  The following players all played a minimum of 1/3rd of games which is 
the “standard” Hockey Victoria requirement for a player to participate in a finals series. 
 

Under 12 Girls   Men's Open B Grade (Red)  
Sabina Bonollo 

 
Daniel Ciccone 

 
Xanthe Bowden 

 
Andrew Cook 

 
Lucy Constantinou 

 
Bruce Cook Manager 

Pip Dudley Manager Tom Drury 
 

Madison Grey 
 

Kobe Dudley 
 

Pippa Leishman 
 

George Hurley 
 

Olivia Mac 
 

Connor Matthews 
 

Elke Pertzel 
 

Cam McKenzie 
 

Ava Roufail 
 

Campbell McLaughlin 
 

Anika Selvaratnam 
 

Greg Paul 
 

  

 
Braden Pitcher 

    
Jonny Spincer 

    
Nick Spincer 

 
 
 
Milestone Senior Games – Congratulations! 
 
876 continuing Club record, Mary Lofthouse 
550 Leesa Needham 
450 Andrew Needham, Stuart MacPhie 
400 Deanne Davis 
350 Jenny Eager 
300 James Heaney, Sarah Tulloch, Garth Dawson 
250 Lue Hanson, Terry Chung, Tim Stewart, Emily Tulloch 
200 Mitch Eager, Todd Robinson, Tom Casey 
150 Sam Arch, Cameron McKenzie, Daniel Mioni, Fran Moodie, Chris Senior, Oliver Ritman, Kobe 

Dudley, Justin Robin, Andrew Ross, Eliza Shrimpton 
100 Ben Hartley, Pat Cassidy, Bailey MacPhie, Susan Taylor, Annabel Kennedy, Charlotte Ritman, 

Charlotte Kennedy, Bridgette Allen, Connor Matthews, Zoe Westmore, Alex Paterson 
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Representative Honours 
  
The following people were selected to participate in representative teams or events.  
  
(Sorted by Family name) 
First Family Age Team Tour/Event Role 

Mili Arrotea u18 Victoria National Championships Assistant Coach 

Mili Arrotea u13 Victoria (2) National Championships Assistant Coach 

Elliott Baker u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Rick Barry over 60 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Fiona Bloss over 55 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Xanthe Bowden u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Megan Boyd over 55 Victoria National Masters Championships Captain 

Alice Brown u18 Victoria National Championships   

Phoebe Butterfield u13 Victoria (2) National Championships   

Phoebe Butterfield u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Nigel Cann over 60 Victoria, Div 2 National Masters Championships   

Violetta Capanni     Junior State Championships Umpire 

Emma Constantinou u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Lucy Constantinou u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Bruce Cook 

    

Open Indoor Club Championships (Div1) Assistant Tournament 
Director 

Bruce Cook 

    

Junior State Championships Assistant Tournament 
Director 

Thomas Davey u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Lyn Delaney     Open Indoor Club Championships (Div1) Tournament Director 

Lyn Delaney 

    

u18 Indoor Club Championships Assistant Tournament 
Director 
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First Family Age Team Tour/Event Role 

Lyn Delaney 

    

Open Indoor Club Championships (Div2) Assistant Tournament 
Director 

Lyn Delaney 

    

National Masters Championships (Women) Assistant Technical 
Delegate 

Lyn Delaney     Junior State Championships Tournament Director 

Victoria Delaney     u18 Indoor Club Championships Tournament Director 

Victoria Delaney     Open Indoor Club Championships (Div2) Tournament Director 

Matilda D'Onofrio u13 Victoria National Championships   

Matilda D'Onofrio u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Evan Douglas Open Victoria Australian Country Challenge   

Leanne Downer over 34 Victoria National Masters Championships Assistant Coach 

Leanne Downer over 60 Victoria National Masters Championships Coach 

Leanne Downer over 65 Victoria National Masters Championships Assistant Coach 

Ella Dunkley u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Grace Dunkley u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Brodie Eager u13 Victoria National Championships   

Brodie Eager u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Noah Erdeljac Open Victoria Australian Country Challenge   

Jade Frame u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Nick Frank u13 Victoria National Championships   

Madison Grey u13 Victoria National Championships   

Madison Grey u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

James Hillemacher 16 & 
under 

Victoria Schools Sports Australia, National 
Championships 

  

James Hillemacher u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Sophie Hillemacher u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   
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First Family Age Team Tour/Event Role 

David Huett over 60 Victoria, Div 2 National Masters Championships   

Benjamin Jackman u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Paige Jackman u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Ellie Jarratt u18 Victoria National Championships   

Ellie Jarratt u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Annabel Kennedy u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Coach 

Annabel Kennedy     u13 National Championships Umpire 

Annabel Kennedy 

    

Junior State Championships Assistant Umpires 
Manager 

Georgina Kennedy u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Georgina Kennedy     Junior State Championships Umpire 

Pippa Leishman u13 Victoria (2) National Championships   

Mary Lofthouse over 65 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Cameron MacPhie over 45 Victoria, Div 2 National Masters Championships Player/Assistant Coach 

Hayden MacPhie     Junior State Championships Umpire 

Steve Macumber over 40 Australia Masters World Cup   

Steve Macumber over 40 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Cheryl Malcolm over 60 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Emerson Marshall u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Oliver Marshall u21 Victoria National Championships   

Oliver Marshall u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Assistant Coach 

Sandra Marshall over 55 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Sophie McCaffrey 12 & 
under 

Victoria Schools Sports Australia, National 
Championships 

  

Cameron McKenzie u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Coach 

Asha Newstead u18 Victoria National Championships   
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First Family Age Team Tour/Event Role 

Asha Newstead u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Matilda Noble u15 Victoria National Championships   

Matilda Noble u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Ella Paice u18 Victoria Development National Championships   

Ella Paice u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Elke Pertzel 12 & 
under 

Victoria Schools Sports Australia, National 
Championships 

  

Elke Pertzel u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Sabriah Peterson     Australian Country Challenge Umpire 

Sonya Rand u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Team Manager 

Charlotte Ritman u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Assistant Coach 

John Robbins u18 South West Country 
Eagles 

Junior State Championships   

Anika Selvaratnam u13 Victoria National Championships   

Anika Selvaratnam u13 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Eleanor Sharpley u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Jonny Spincer u18 Victoria Development National Championships   

Jonny Spincer u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Marianne Spincer u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Nicholas Spincer u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Assistant Coach 

Will Sudano u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Daniel Suzor u18 South West Country 
Eagles 

Junior State Championships   

Daniel Suzor 
  

Junior State Championships Umpire 

Greg Suzor u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships Team Manager 

Julian Suzor u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Niveda Thomas u18 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   
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First Family Age Team Tour/Event Role 

Kris Tulloch over 60 Victoria National Masters Championships   

Stirling Walmsley u15 Central Metro Flames Junior State Championships   

Isabel Wright 
  

u14 Indoor Club Championships Umpires Manager 

Isabel Wright 
  

Australian Country Challenge Umpire 

Trish Young over 60 Victoria National Masters Championships   

 
 


